
 

 

 
 
 
 
A Meeting of an INDIVIDUAL EXECUTIVE MEMBER 
DECISION will be held in LGF4 - Civic Offices, Shute End, 
Wokingham RG40 1BN on TUESDAY 31 OCTOBER 2023 
AT 11.30 AM 
 
 
 

 
Susan Parsonage 
Chief Executive 
Published on 23 October 2023 
 
Note: Members of the public are welcome to attend the meeting or participate 
in the meeting virtually, in accordance with the Council’s Constitution. If you 
wish to participate either in person or virtually via Microsoft Teams, please 
contact Democratic Services: Democratic.services@wokingham.gov.uk 
 
The meeting can also be watched live using the following link: 
https://youtube.com/live/jzWidlrlogs?feature=share 
 
This meeting will be filmed for inclusion on the Council’s website. 
Please note that other people may film, record, tweet or blog from this 
meeting. The use of these images or recordings is not under the Council’s 
control.  
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mailto:Democratic.services@wokingham.gov.uk


 

 

 
 

Our Vision 
 

A great place to live, learn, work and grow and a great place to do business 
 

 
Enriching Lives 

• Champion outstanding education and enable our children and young people to achieve their full 
potential, regardless of their background.  

• Support our residents to lead happy, healthy lives and provide access to good leisure facilities to 
complement an active lifestyle.  

• Engage and involve our communities through arts and culture and create a sense of identity which 
people feel part of.  

• Support growth in our local economy and help to build business. 
Safe, Strong, Communities 

• Protect and safeguard our children, young and vulnerable people. 
• Offer quality care and support, at the right time, to prevent the need for long term care.  
• Nurture communities and help them to thrive. 
• Ensure our borough and communities remain safe for all.  

A Clean and Green Borough 
• Do all we can to become carbon neutral and sustainable for the future.  
• Protect our borough, keep it clean and enhance our green areas. 
• Reduce our waste, improve biodiversity and increase recycling. 
• Connect our parks and open spaces with green cycleways.  

Right Homes, Right Places 
• Offer quality, affordable, sustainable homes fit for the future.  
• Build our fair share of housing with the right infrastructure to support and enable our borough to 

grow.  
• Protect our unique places and preserve our natural environment.  
• Help with your housing needs and support people to live independently in their own homes.  

Keeping the Borough Moving 
• Maintain and improve our roads, footpaths and cycleways.  
• Tackle traffic congestion, minimise delays and disruptions.  
• Enable safe and sustainable travel around the borough with good transport infrastructure. 
• Promote healthy alternative travel options and support our partners to offer affordable, accessible 

public transport with good network links.  
Changing the Way We Work for You 

• Be relentlessly customer focussed. 
• Work with our partners to provide efficient, effective, joined up services which are focussed around 

you.  
• Communicate better with you, owning issues, updating on progress and responding appropriately 

as well as promoting what is happening in our Borough.  
• Drive innovative digital ways of working that will connect our communities, businesses and 

customers to our services in a way that suits their needs.  
 



 

 

For consideration by the Executive Member for Active Travel, Transport & Highways 
 
Councillor Paul Fishwick 
 
Officers Present 
Matt Gould 
 
 

IMD NO. WARD SUBJECT  
    
IMD 2023/22 Shinfield South; 

Swallowfield 
BACK LANE 7.5T WEIGHT RESTRICTION 
 

5 - 10 

 
 

CONTACT OFFICER 
Priya Patel Head of Democratic & Electoral Services   
Email priya.patel@wokingham.gov.uk 
Postal Address Civic Offices, Shute End, Wokingham, RG40 1BN 
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INDIVIDUAL EXECUTIVE MEMBER DECISION 
REFERENCE IMD: IMD 2023/22 

 
TITLE Back Lane 7.5T weight restriction 

 
WOKINGHAM BOROUGH COUNCIL (BACK 
LANE, SPENCERS WOOD) (PROHIBITION OF 
VEHICLES OVER 7.5 TONNES MAXIMUM 
GROSS WEIGHT) ORDER 2023 
 

DECISION TO BE MADE BY Executive Member for Active Travel, Transport 
and Highways - Paul Fishwick 

  
DATE, 
MEETING ROOM and TIME 

31 October 2023 
LGF4, Shute End. 11.30am 

  
WARD Shinfield South; Swallowfield; 
  
DIRECTOR / KEY OFFICER Director, Place and Growth - Giorgio Framalicco 

 
PURPOSE OF REPORT (Inc Strategic Outcomes) 
To report the results of the statutory consultation for the above-named Traffic Regulation 
Order and to seek the decision of the Executive Member for Active Travel, Highways & 
Transport. 
 
The Order seeks to introduce a 7.5T weight limit restriction at Back Lane, Spencer’s 
Wood. The weight limit restriction is considered necessary to address safety concerns 
regarding pedestrian users of the roads by deterring vehicles over 7.5 tonnes from 
passing in front of Lambs Lane Primary School. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
That the Executive Member for Active Travel, Highways and Transport: 

1) Considers the correspondence received for the proposal and note no objections 
have been received. 

 
2) Agrees to proceed with the making of the proposed Order in accordance with the 

Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 and the Local Authorities Traffic Order 
Procedures 1996; and 

 
3) Instructs the Assistant Director for Highways & Transport to inform those who 

have responded to the consultation accordingly. 
 
SUMMARY OF REPORT 
This report considers all comments and correspondence that have been received on the 
proposal to introduce a 7.5T weight limit restriction at Back Lane, Spencer’s Wood.  Three 
responses were received, all expressed support for the scheme. 
 
Having considered all the correspondence received, it is proposed that the scheme will 
be implemented and that relevant notices are now advertised in accordance with the Local 
Authority Traffic Order making procedures. 
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Background 
 
After receiving complaints from local residents about large vehicles coming from Lambs 
Farm Business Park and other businesses in the area to access A33 and vice versa, 
proposals were considered to introduce a 7.5T weight limit restriction at Back Lane. The 
aim of this restriction would be to address the concerns raised by the residents and 
promote safer traffic flow in the area. 
 
The initial consultation was conducted with local residents and Thames Valley Police, 
who supported any practical measures that would make it safer for children attending 
Lambs Lane Primary School. 
 
Additional consultation was conducted with local ward members and Shinfield Parish 
Council, who were supportive of the weight restriction, and it was taken forward to 
consultation with the wider community. 
 
Response to TRO Consultation 
 
The proposal has now been taken through a formal consultation. The statutory objection 
period started on 8th June 2023 and ended on 29th June 2023.  A total of 3 responses 
were received, all expressed support for the scheme. 
 
All responses can be seen in Appendix A. 
 
Recommendation & Conclusion 
 
It is recommended to proceed with the introduction of a 7.5T weight limit restriction at 
Back Lane and that The WOKINGHAM BOROUGH COUNCIL (BACK LANE, 
SPENCERS WOOD) (PROHIBITION OF VEHICLES OVER 7.5 TONNES MAXIMUM 
GROSS WEIGHT) ORDER 2023 be approved for signing and sealing with subsequent 
implementation on site. 
 

 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE RECOMMENDATION 
The Council faces unprecedented financial pressures as a result of; the longer term 
impact of the COVID-19 crisis, Brexit, the war in Ukraine and the general economic 
climate of rising prices and the increasing cost of debt. It is therefore imperative 
that Council resources are optimised and are focused on the vulnerable and on its 
highest priorities. 
 
 How much will it 

Cost/ (Save) 
Is there sufficient 
funding – if not 
quantify the Shortfall  

Revenue or 
Capital? 

Current Financial 
Year (Year 1) 

£1000 YES Revenue 

Next Financial Year 
(Year 2) 

NIL N/A N/A 

Following Financial 
Year (Year 3) 

NIL N/A N/A 

 
Other financial information relevant to the Recommendation/Decision 
Costs incurred will be in relation to changing the signing. 
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Cross-Council Implications (how does this decision impact on other Council services, 
including property and priorities?) 
Speed and traffic management across the Borough in response to resident and 
business needs contributes towards the Council’s statutory duties for road safety 
management and ensures that the statutory requirements of the Road Traffic Act 1988, 
Highways Act 1980 and Traffic Management Act 2004 are met, whilst also contributing 
towards responsible asset, transportation and mobility management. 

 
Public Sector Equality Duty 
Please confirm that due regard to the Public Sector Equality Duty has been taken and if 
an equalities assessment has been completed or explain why an equalities assessment 
is not required. 
No impact or disproportionate impact has been identified. 

 
SUMMARY OF CONSULTATION RESPONSES 
Director – Resources and Assets No comment 
Monitoring Officer No comment 
Leader of the Council No comment 
  

 
For Highways use only 

If your item is not about a highways matter you do not need to complete the Town and Parish Council 
information or the Local Ward Member information 

Town and Parish Councils 
Shinfield Parish Council No Comment 
Swallowfield Parish Council No Comment 
  
Local Ward Members 
Stuart Munro No Comment 
Catherine Glover No Comment 
Chris Johnson No Comment 
Jackie Rance No Comment 
  
  

 
Reasons for considering the report in Part 2 
N/A 

 
List of Background Papers 
None 

 
Contact  Matt Gould Service  Place and Growth 
Telephone No  0118 237 8547 Email  matthew.gould@wokingham.gov.uk 
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Appendix A – Responses. 
 
OBJECTION, 
SUPPORT  
or 
COMMENT 

DETAILS OFFICERS 
COMMENT 

SUPPORT Shinfield Parish Council supports this TRO with the 
proviso that there is adequate and effective 
enforcement of the restriction when it is introduced. 
 
I don’t think we have any objections to this in 
principle but I couldn’t read what the wording on the 
signs would say. If it is “Except for Access” then 
wouldn’t the builders merchants further along Lambs 
Lane still be able to use this section of road? 
 
  

This falls under 
‘moving traffic 
offence’ and enforced 
by the police.  
 
If a lorry stops to 
load/unload in-
between the 
restricted area, this is 
permitted. However, if 
a lorry does not stop, 
then it is committing 
an offence. i.e a 
vehicle cannot pass 
through the restriction 
to access a location 
on the other side, it is 
only exempt if it is 
accesses a location 
within the extent of 
the restriction.  

SUPPORT/ 
COMMENT 

To whom it concerns, 
I wish to highlight an error in the drawings showing a 
sign inside the boundary of The Shieling, Lambs 
Lane Swallowfield. 
Herewith a ground plan for The Shieling and the 
service area it abutts on the Back Lane side of its 
boundary. If it is decided to place a sign on the 
south side of the junction of Lambs Lane and Back 
Lane it needs to be within the land registered area 
BK 129642, which lines up with south side of Lambs 
Lane to the west. 
Thank you,  

Engineer has met 
with resident and has 
confirmed that the 
sign for the 7.5T 
restriction will be 
installed within the 
extent of the adopted 
highway. 

SUPPORT/ 
COMMENT  

This order is welcome in that it would limit the flow of 
heavy vehicles past Lambs Lane primary school. It 
would force vehicles leaving the Lambs Farm 
Business Park to turn right towards the Basingstoke 
School and limit the approach to Grant and Stone 
Builders merchants to access from Beechhill Road. 
Or, that, I assume, is its intention. 
 
I would point out though that until quite recently 
Lambs Lane/Back Lane has been used as a large 
turning circle for buses running from reading to 
Spencers Wood and back to Reading (i.e. 
approaching down Basingstoke Road, up Lambs 

The 7.5T restriction is 
subject to ‘except for 
access’ and anyone 
can use it as long as 
it is for access 
purposes only. i.e a 
vehicle cannot pass 
through the restriction 
to access a location 
on the other side, it is 
only exempt if it is 
accesses a location 
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Lane/Back Lane and then onto Beechhill Road 
where they are facing towards Reading for their 
return). I gather than a single-decker bus would 
weigh in the region of 19 or 20 tonnes. 
 
This facility is not being used at present although 
there remains a bus stop on Back Lane which is 
presently not used as no buses pass it. However, 
the option of turning a bus in this way does offer a 
flexibility which might be useful in the future and 
might be necessary if it is decided that the service to 
Swallowfield and Riseley is to be thinned and 
alternate buses terminated in Spencers Wood. (This 
was the case until around a year ago.) There would 
seem to be a danger that this flexibility will be lost if 
a blanket ban is imposed. Provision should therefore 
be made for bus access. It may also be welcome 
should Lambs Lane primary school wish to engage 
a coach for outings. 
 
I am bound to query how and how widely the notice 
of these orders has been circulated. It transpired at 
the meeting of Shinfield Parish Council last night (28 
June) that they were not aware that it had been 
published. I have yet to see the notice of it appear in 
Wokingham Today. You may recall that I wrote on 
15 June pointing out that the order had not been 
published on your website at that time. (I gather that 
it was posted the following day). I wish to see both 
orders implemented, albeit in an amended form. I do 
not wish to have people saying that your behaviour 
in publishing it, or rather not circulating details, was 
furtive and that they were denied the opportunity to 
comment either favourably, or challenge the 
proposal. The failure to inform generates a cynicism 
which is nether desirable not possible to challenge 
when it is fed on occasions such as this. 
 

within the extent of 
the restriction.  
 
  
 
 
Consultation was 
carried out with the 
bus operators and 
they confirmed that 
they had no intention 
of running a bus 
service along Back 
Lane. 
 
 
 
 
The Traffic 
Regulation Order 
(TRO)  was 
advertised in the 
papers on 8th June 
2023.  
Notices were also put 
on site on the same 
day. An email was 
sent to Shinfield 
Parish Council and all 
other Statutory 
consultees on the 9th 
June 2023 advising 
them of the 
advertisement in the 
papers. Shinfield 
Parish council did 
respond. 
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